OLA Legislative Committee

Monday, January 13, 2014
10:00 am– 12:00 pm

Special Districts Association Meeting Room
Present: Janet Webster, Nan Heim, Sara Charlton, Candice Watkins, Buzzy Nielsen (phone), Tina Hovekamp (phone), Abigail Elder, Diedre Conkling, MaryKay Dalgreen, Michele Burke, Ruth Murray, Harold Hayes (phone), Penny Hummel, Cathryn Bowie, Kate Lasky

1. Review of Action Items 

· Abigail is finalizing the conference program on grant evaluation. Sara Behrman will be the lead speaker with Mary Nixon as a responder.  MaryKay suggested John Russell from UO as the third panelist.
· DIGOR created two briefing papers – one on the OrDoc program and the other of the Federal Depository Library program in Oregon.

· Janet, Abigail and others had several phone conversations about next steps with the State Library Transformation Project.  As there is no proposed legislation for the February short session, we are waiting to see what comes out of the working groups.
2. State Librarian’s Report

MaryKay updated us on the Transformation Project.  Senator Steiner-Hayward did not put in placeholder legislation.  There are two working groups developing responses.  

· The first is focused on the portal that will tie the content of the four organizations together.  They had had demonstrations of each search and delivery system currently in place.   The group has agreed that no existing system is adequate.  Allyson Ford is the lead from DAS on this group and has contacted John Helmer from Orbis-Cascades who put her in touch with technical expert. This is a large, complex project and the group is looking at funding in the FY15/17 budget.
· The second is led by Susan Allen and they are looking at the 41 deliverables from the Steiner-Hayward report.  Each lead is looking at those that are specific to the organization and addressing.  For the State Library, examples are cultural events for state employees, the Oregon Center for the Book and Ready to Read Grant Program.  This group anticipates a draft report in February that will be refined and shared with stakeholders at the end of March.

MaryKay does not anticipate discussing the project during the State Library’s budget review in February.  Nan reported that Senator Devlin wants an update after the session, a strong signal that it will not come up during the session, but there is interest in how to move forward.

She will be going in front of the Ways and Means Subcommittee to request the second year of funding.  She is not sure if this is a public hearing.  If it is, we agreed that OLA leadership would provide the strongest testimony.

Reimagining the Ready to Read Grant Program has started, led by Katie Anderson.  It’s good timing for a review of the program given its 20 years in action, the alignment with the Early Learning Council, and the possibility for change.  At Abigail’s suggestion, we discussed how to celebrate the 20 year anniversary.  Abigail and Janet will get something in the Hotline about thanking legislators for the annual check and reminding people about the program.  MaryKay will ask Katie Anderson to write a more formal press release that libraries can use.  Buzzy also asked about sample thank you letters.  We agreed that this isn’t appropriate for the State Library.  Janet reminded the group that Nan has provided this and samples are on the OLA web site.  Buzzy agreed to send something out to the public libraries list.

Jennifer Mauer has been working diligently with Ruth to strengthen the wording on school libraries in the OAR around eCIPs.  (See Ruth’s agenda item).  We thought it would be useful to have Jennifer attend our next committee meeting.

3. Lobbyists’ Report

Nan gave us a run down on the mechanics of the short session.  The Legislature meets next week for a Committee week.  The short session starts February 1 and goes six weeks unless the group votes to extend it.  The election filing deadline is second Tuesday in March so she waiting to see who files for which offices.  She hasn’t seen any library bills for the short session to date but anticipates some addressing privacy.  Janet asked that she share those as soon as possible so the Intellectual Freedom Committee can chime in.
4. Economically challenged libraries project update 

Kate gave us an update on Josephine County’s march towards a district.  She’s encountering issues and bumps.  Candice has been working with her as a sounding board.  We want to use this experience to help describe what OLA can produce to help others create a district.  

Two lessons to date – 1) don’t assume that city councils know the process, and 2) the required feasibility study is challenging.  Kate is presenting her consent resolution to Grants Pass and Cave Junction councils just to get the vote on the ballot. Ruth Metz developed a feasibility study several year ago, and Kate and her team have reworked it address what they need and make sure it is grounded locally. 
We had a good discussion about different ways to develop appropriate tools.  There is a need for a framework for creating a district.  There is also the need for how to develop a levy and finally how to run a campaign. All are unique but linked.  Abigail, Janet and Diedre will look more at what OLA can do to serve as a starting point for access to experts, resources and examples.  The Special Districts Association is a valuable resource as is the State Library.  The later has copies of many feasibility studies that were funded with LSTA.  Jim Scheppke was the expert on this and with his retirement, there is a gap.  

Kate also had some specific questions that she introduced for advice.  How can she best respond to those who question the need for a library when everything is on the internet?  Why shouldn’t people pay for cards/access?  How to address that the library probably will not close if the district doesn’t pass but will not thrive?

5. Discussion of school library advocacy tools. 
Ruth provided an excellent update on initiatives.

· The OASL developed updated school library standards.  These were sent to every district and every school in Oregon. https://sites.google.com/site/oregonschoollibrarystandards
· The eCIP program has been revised.  School districts are now required to report every three years on progress.  After an incredible perseverance, Ruth and others have gotten the school library program description incorporated into the OAR.  Districts will now have to say something about their efforts towards building/maintaining a strong school library program.  This is an opportunity for OLA members to work locally to get their local school district to describe the program and how it will improve. We need to promote this widely. Check the http://oregonlibrarylady.org  site for the OASL newsletter and a longer explanation of the eCIPs.
· OASL is working on a video explaining what a school librarian does.  They are following the example of Mark Ray from Washington. 
Ruth noted that there are very few active members in OASL at this time. The number of teacher-librarian members is dropping, while the number of classified staff is climbing. However, OASL has been unable to recruit a classified employee to serve on the OASL board. Bellevue WA schools were successful in adding teacher-librarians back. We think their success was due to having one very dedicated volunteer who worked on the issue for over four years, being a relatively affluent community, and hiring a new superintendent who supports school libraries. Kate said that the Three Rivers District in Josephine County is fired up about school libraries, and will be hiring a new superintendent in the next year. 

Libraries are critical to the new Common Core Standards. Who else can champion school librarians? Support has more authority and credibility if it comes from teachers, parents and others outside of the library profession. 

6. Review of Action Items
· Abigail will update OLA program description and contact John Russell about being a panel respondent. 

· Nan will alert us of any bills that address privacy concerns, so that Janet can share them with the Intellectual Freedom committee. 

· Janet and Abigail will send a Hotline article about the 20th anniversary of Ready to Read. 

· Buzzy will send a message to all public library directors about sample thank you letters for legislators about Ready to Read. The sample letters are on the OLA website. 

· Buzzy will ask Senator Merkley to restore LSTA funding to pre-sequestration levels when he visits Hood River next week. 

· Janet, Diedre and Abigail will start collecting resources for starting a district. 

· Janet will invite Jen Mauer to a future Legislative Committee Meeting. 
Meeting Dates:

March 17, 2014

May 19, 2014

